
TOWN COUNCIL MEETINGPRIVATE 


JAMESTOWN, RHODE ISLAND

MARCH 11, 1991
A regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at the Town Hall, 93 Narragansett Avenue at 8:02 PM by Council President Victor V. Calabretta.  The following members were present:


Charlotte S. Richardson, Vice-President


Jane M. Anthony


Sandra J. Brasil


Valerie J. Southern

Also present were:


Robert W. Sutton, Jr., Town Administrator


Theresa C. Donovan, CMC, Town Clerk


Lisa Pointek, Town Planner


Steven Goslee, Public Works Director


Capt. Arthur J. Christman, Fire Department


J. Christopher Powell, Conservation Commission Chair


Quentin Anthony, Esq., Town Solicitor


************************


ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE LICENSING COMMISSION
(nothing scheduled)


AWARDS, PRESENTATIONS AND ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS
(none)


CONSENT AGENDA
Motion by Councilor Richardson, seconded by Councilor Anthony to accept the consent agenda as presented. Councilor Southern: Please move Bills and Payroll out. Approval of the consent agenda with the exception of item #2, so voted.  The amended consent agenda consisted of:


1) Adoption of Minutes:



a)Letter from the Town Clerk, Theresa C. Donovan, CMC re: 2/25/91 meeting


3)Notice of Public Hearing from the State Division of Planning



4)Copy of minutes of 1/29/91 Zoning Board of Review

  

meeting 

     5)Memo and report from the Department of Education re:  RI Public Schools 1990 Education Indicators



Report

     6)Copy of minutes of 2/13/91 Harbor Management Commission meeting


7)Copy of minutes of 1/17/91 Affordable Housing Committee meeting 

     8)Copy of minutes of 2/20/91 Planning Commission meeting

2)  Bills and Payroll: Councilor Southern asked Mr. Sutton about the several $800 payments; he responded they were for union negotiated clothing allowances. Councilor Southern questioned $3,890 for vacuum service under Highway Department; Mr. Sutton responded payment was to the firm that cleans debris out of catch basins. Councilor Southern questioned Incidentals for $375 to Herb Williams; Mr. Sutton replied that was to Bayside Landscaping for repairs following an accident at Taylor's Point (guardrail and planting). Councilor Southern questioned a Conservation Commission expense; Mr. Powell replied it was management money for Conanicut Island Sanctuary to put up fencing; submitted prior to budget cut. Councilor Southern questioned a marine development expense of $1,000 to RI Prison Industries; Council President Calabretta replied that was printing expense for mooring stickers.  Motion by Councilor Richardson, seconded by Councilor Southern to approve Bills and Payroll. So voted.


EXECUTIVE SESSION ANNOUNCEMENT
Motion by Councilor Anthony, seconded by Councilor Richardson to enter executive session as scheduled to discuss litigation and personnel.  So voted.


PUBLIC HEARINGS
(none scheduled)


OPEN FORUM
1)  Scheduled Requests to Address:

Lavinia "Vi" Wilson: Representing RI Cancer Society, Ms. Wilson introduced herself as this year's Jamestown contact regarding the seventh annual "Daffodils for Hope" campaign.  She urged the community's support by purchasing buds. 

2) Non-scheduled Requests to Address:

John A. Murphy:  Regarding a scheduled affordable housing report on a Cole Street lot, Mr. Murphy said he represented a group of people wishing to be heard.  Council President Calabretta will recognize at that time.

Arthur S. Christman:  Captain Christman, referring to the "Round House" fire on Racquet Road today, thanked all involved.  He said this was mutual aid at its best: Coast Guard, Newport, Newport Naval Education and Training Center, Cranston, Exeter, North Kingstown, and East Greenwich Fire Departments responded with equipment and personnel.  He said we could have lost that whole end of the island without their help. He offered to provide a list of departments to be thanked, along with Salvation Army for providing refreshments. He commended Jamestown's Volunteer Fire Department, whose members have been up since 3:30 AM fighting two fires this date. Motion by Councilor Anthony, seconded by Councilor Richardson to send letters thanking the various departments when a list is submitted.  So voted.

Paul A. "Nick" Robertson: On behalf of the American Legion, does the Town anticipate any Fourth of July celebration for the troops coming home from the Middle East?  If not, he said they will probably organize something on their own.

Bernard "Roy" Dutra: Representing Jamestown Lions Club, Mr. Dutra requested the use of the upper level of the country club on June 6 for a fundraising Las Vegas Night.  He explained the Lions Club is a community service organization, whose proceeds would be returned to the community; early request is being made due to the amount of planning and coordination that will be necessary. Council President Calabretta said it will be addressed under Communications.

John "Buddy" Sherman: Referencing his letter regarding gasoline use and the lot south of the dumplings lot, Mr. Sherman asked if he should address his concerns now or under Communications. Council President Calabretta responded the latter, to be consistent.

Laszlo Siegmund: Identified himself as owner of 183 Narragansett Avenue; appeared before the Council one year ago regarding his displeasure over the appearance of property across from the Portuguese-American Club.  At that time, he said the Council indicated it was aware of the problem and would view the property; he understood the Council would take proper action. Mr. Siegmund said he was quite disappointed; there is no improvement; worse condition and appearance now than ever.  He said this is a Commercial Limited zone, in which the storage of scrap metal and hazardous materials are prohibited; he suspected rodent and safety hazards; junkyard hazards are possible spills of battery acid, chemicals, solvents, etc..  He noted there are wetlands immediately adjacent to the property; it is only fair that all residents operate their businesses in accordance with zoning and building codes and in a way that does not diminish property values.  He said he would appreciate the Council taking appropriate action, at least inspection of the property, calling it a blight and a cancer in the neighborhood.  Council President Calabretta asked the Solicitor if last year's research found this to be an existing use before current zoning regulations.

Solicitor: I do not know to what degree building and planning departments have researched the extent of "grandfathering". Letter requesting voluntary compliance was sent last year. Zoning ordinance cannot deprive uses that were existing prior to adoption of that ordinance. Typically, the next step would be to ask the Zoning Officer to review the property and provide a history. 

Councilor Richardson: That was done last year and we were told it was once a dairy, and also a garage.

Councilor Southern: Can we ask the Building Inspector to conduct an onsite emergency inspection?

Mr. Sutton: I will do that.

Councilor Richardson: There is also still a problem with the abandoned house on Cole Street; can we look into that too?  Adjacent property values are reportedly being affected.

Councilor Southern: A warning letter should go to the owner before spring regarding grass length and other problems with this derelict property.


REPORTS OF BOARDS, COMMITTEES AND TOWN OFFICIALS
Country Club: Mr. Sutton referred to a report on the second floor in response to the Council's January 22 work shop; suggested moving on to next phase; investigate alternatives available to Town.

Councilor Anthony: We need to establish a committee, identify its charge and composition, then advertise.

Councilor Richardson: People who have already served should personally be invited to continue serving; they worked hard.

Councilor Brasil: Establishing a committee and giving them a charge is what came out of discussion.

Councilor Southern: I disagree; this is the duty of the Administrator; forming a committee is excessive government; would like to see Administrator continue working with informal group of concerned citizens.

Councilor Richardson: I agree.

Council President Calabretta: We need to take formal action to avoid confusion.

Councilor Anthony: The last group did work hard, but we are ready to move beyond that; this is more complex than just a facilities issue; we need a more diverse group.

Councilor Richardson: I do not disagree, but feel existing volunteers should be contacted.

Motion by Councilor Anthony, seconded by Councilor Brasil to formalize a committee to explore long term ownership and lease issues of the golf course.

Motion by Councilor Richardson, seconded by Councilor Brasil to amend the motion to notify existing servers and offer them the opportunity to apply for inclusion in the formal committee.  Motion to amend so voted by 4 in favor, Councilor Southern opposed.  Main motion, as amended, so voted by 4 in favor, Councilor Southern opposed.

Council President Calabretta: I will prepare a charge for the next meeting (Unfinished Business).

Visiting Nurse Service of Washington County and Newport: Mr. Sutton noted a letter of thanks for the Council's proclamation.

Governor's Office on Housing, Energy and Intergovernmental Relations: Mr. Sutton noted a letter stating an audit finds Jamestown in compliance; extends congratulations on continued successful administration.

Moody's Investment Service: Mr. Sutton reported Jamestown continues to have an A rating; excellent for community this size.

Downtown Parking: Mr. Sutton reported he asked the Town Planner for clarification of differences in parking requirements.

Ms. Pointek: I brought this up to the Planning Commission at its last meeting; they put it in a file for possible zoning amendments (to be addressed within the next 18 months).

Harbor Ordinance: Mr. Sutton said CRMC is scheduled to meet next week regarding the ordinance and proposed changes; Mr. Sutton has forwarded copies of the notice to the Harbor Management Commission (3/26 meeting).

Municipal Insurance: Councilor Southern referred to a letter from Richard Larabee (Manchester Risk Management); it would not hurt to talk with him; noted other related communication from Ashworth.

Councilor Anthony: Were individuals contacted by Mr. Sutton?

Mr. Sutton: Manchester has submitted letters in the past.

Councilor Richardson: Emers mentions specific kinds of insurance; maybe limits of service available.

Councilor Southern: This needs to be addressed collectively; schedule work session; Council consensus April 15 following meeting of Board of Water and Sewer Commissioners.

Councilor Richardson: I want a more specific outline of our existing coverage prior to that meeting.

Councilor Anthony: Invite the School Committee (Ms. Donovan).

Affordable Housing Committee:  Councilor Richardson reported the committee met regarding houses scheduled for demolition along Route 138; selected two which would be possible to relocate to a Town-owned lot on Cole Street. The "Zeek house" (3 beds, 2-1/2 baths) is the first choice, or the "Branch house" (2 beds, 1 bath, older) is an alternate. Steven Ostiguy of Church Community Housing (CCH) has an outline of costs to relocate. 

Ms. Pointek: The housing committee has been looking at this possibility since last summer; have been in negotiation with State; several officials have walked through the buildings; several potential contractors have been consulted; CCH has assisted.

Councilor Richardson: The Town would continue to own the lot; would lease the land, but sell the home, which would keep it an affordable unit down through the years; have considered various leasing arrangements, taking into account the escalating value will be in the land, not necessarily in the building. Bayside Terrace and Pemberton Place provide affordable housing for the beginning and end of people's housing lives, but nothing is offered in the middle range. We hope to provide two to three places in the community to fill this need.

Councilor Anthony: What is the specific RIDOT time frame?

Ms. Pointek: The demolition contract was awarded a lot quicker than anticipated, so the committee had to move fast; the asbestos abatement contract is expected to be awarded in two weeks; there will be four weeks maximum before demolition begins.

Mr. Ostiguy: We need to move quickly to allow for site preparation; utilities need four to six weeks notice; if Council approves, we can notify RIDOT and utilities; will need a foundation on the new site; we need approval from Council to investigate this possibility further.

Ms. Pointek: Although preparatory work will take time, we need a firm commitment from the Council to notify RIDOT and the contractor of the Town's interest.

Mr. Murphy: I am spokesman and attorney for several citizens: Leslie and Tom Thomas, Sue and Pat Lyons, the Quattromanis, the Ellers and the Vazquezes. At 6,600 square feet, this is a substandard lot in an R-8 zone. Since 1978, my clients believe the Town has taken the position that this is an unbuildable lot. To allow construction on this site now would be inconsistent with the public, court and private positions held that this lot is unbuildable. Two of my clients are abutters, willing to purchase the lot and divide between them under the provision that it is not buildable; that sale could raise money for affordable housing.  I commend the Affordable Housing Committee (AHC), and think it is appalling the committee has to work under such time constraints; there is also a house on Spindrift Street that has been condemned but does not have to be destroyed, which could also be used as affordable housing without relocating it.

Mr. Robertson: I sympathize with the neighbors, but this is a unique opportunity; this might be the only way for someone to get a home of their own; I was not aware of the stated problems, but maybe they can be worked out; we need to deal with the present opportunity and the time constraints; we could not build this house for the money involved.

Councilor Richardson: We are aware of previous litigation involving this property; it was mentioned at an AHC meeting.

Mr. Sutton: From memory, in the late 1970s, Council agreed to sell the Cole Street lot to a neighboring landowner on the basis it be included with the abutting property; in the end, the individual wanted to maintain the lot individually; when the Town refused based on the stated condition, it went to court and the Town's position was upheld. The Town, as owner, had the right to impose conditions on the sale; Council at that time did not want a house on that lot.  I believe it is a legal building lot, as an  existing lot of record.

Mr. Murphy: We would ask for more time so we can get the record from that case for review by all.

Mr. Christman:  The demolition contractor has these houses already; I think they are only still there for asbestos abatement purposes.

Councilor Richardson: This is a rare chance; we owe something to young people needing a start in Jamestown; this plan keeps it in the moderate income realm.

Councilor Southern: There is technical complexity; it sounds likely to be challenged if the house is moved onto this lot.  I recommend the Council communicate to RIDOT its desire for an extension while the committee identifies another lot.

Ms. Pointek: 80% of the house lots in this neighborhood are of substandard size, so this would not be inconsistent.

Solicitor: Any lot predating the zoning ordinance is a buildable lot even if it does not conform to current zoning requirements; if it was pre-existing, it is buildable.

Mr. Ostiguy: CCH is strongly in support of this; the lot is what makes it work; the Town owns it so we can act fast; municipal water and sewer services exist; we would be getting the house for free; this is a buildable lot.

Mr. Dutra: Has the committee looked into the Spindrift Street house?

Ms. Pointek: Four houses have been purchased by the State, three of which will not be demolished; we are looking into it.

David Quattromani: Which of the two houses would you put on this  lot?

Councilor Richardson: Either/or, Zeek's being the first choice and Branch being the second.

Councilor Brasil: I have a problem with the whole thing; we should get the transcript from the court case; I am not convinced anyone walking in could get a building permit for this lot; I thought other lots were identified as possible sites.

Mr. Murphy: If you are dealing with a time problem, you could move the house to another lot temporarily until the status of this lot is clear; in 1978 the Town entered into a contract to sell this lot then imposed a no-build restriction.

Councilor Anthony: How long would it take to research and resolve this issue?

Solicitor: I could have something by the March 18 Water and Sewer meeting (Town business).

Ms. Pointek: Fred Brown (Building Official) has been working with the committee on this; he does not seem to have any problem with it.

Councilor Brasil: Research the feasibility of the other lot mentioned (Howland Avenue across from the water tower).

Council President Calabretta (to Mr. Sutton): Put this on the March 18 agenda.

Library Board of Trustees re: reappointment of Jane Coxe Lippincott:  Council President Calabretta suggested advertising vacancy in accordance with Council bylaws and asking Ms. Lippincott to submit a letter of interest.  So moved by Councilor Anthony, seconded by Councilor Richardson.  So voted.

Route 138 Connector Road:  Council President Calabretta noted for the record the Council met March 6 with RIDOT to follow up on issues; good meeting with Director Fanning; Council reiterated its commitment that the Helm Street overpass is a public safety issue; Director Fanning said RIDOT would stand by that recommendation; received a copy of an artist's rendering of Helm Street overpass; RIDOT's public information brochure will be out within thirty days; RIDOT is arranging a meeting for the Council with USACE.

Councilor Richardson: We should send letters to our congressional delegation and the attorney general regarding the possibility of cutting off residences on the south side of Route 138 (144 residents); they deserve the same level of public safety as everyone else. Clearly, this is a public safety issue; emergency personnel favor the overpass; we reiterate our stand on that basis. So moved by Councilor Richardson, seconded by Councilor Southern. 

Council President Calabretta: I spoke to the School Committee chair and she said the committee voted to send a letter reiterating their stand supporting the Helm Street overpass on the basis of children's safety.

Councilor Anthony: The real issue is that, if the sole access (Seaside Drive to the "South Shores") is blocked for any reason, there is no access; there have been past incidences when Seaside Drive has been impassable.  I spoke to Senator Chafee's and Representative Machtley's offices, and told them the Council is looking for letters of support from them supporting this public safety issue.

Council President Calabretta restated the motion to send letters to the congressional delegation and the attorney general re-emphasizing the Council's support for the overpass as is, and as has been endorsed by all Town boards, officials and safety personnel, and asking that they support our endorsement to USACE. He suggested the letter be signed by all Council members, with copies to RIDOT Director Fanning, Governor Sundlun, Federal Highway Administration, USEPA, US Fish and Wildlife, RIDEM and USACE. Councilor Anthony: I would suggest a cover letter accompany the Governor's copy of the letter. Motion so voted unanimously.


UNFINISHED BUSINESS
Victualing License Renewal for Central Garage:  Motion by Councilor Anthony, seconded by Councilor Brasil to discuss in executive session under litigation. So voted.

Budget: Councilor Southern distributed a memorandum regarding the time period for review of the proposed Town budget; I agree with citizens' concerns that a document that complex needs more time for review; suggest Council pass a resolution permitting the budget's availability two weeks in advance of the financial town meeting.

Councilor Brasil: This has been discussed by the Charter Review Committee (CRC); after one more meeting, we should be able to report back to Council; this memo is consistent with our discussions.

Councilor Southern: Then I will await the committee's recommendation.

Motion by Councilor Southern, seconded by Councilor Anthony to forward a copy of Councilor Southern's memo to the CRC. So voted.


COMMUNICATIONS
#2 - Suggested proclamation re:  Girl Scout Week (March 9-16, 1991): Motion by Councilor Anthony, seconded by Councilor Brasil to declare March 9 through 16, 1991 as Girl Scout Week. So voted. (Ms. Donovan will do proclamation.)

#3 - Letter from the Conanicut Island Art Association requesting the use of the recreation center re: 17th Annual Art & Craft Show: Motion by Councilor Richardson, seconded by Councilor Anthony to grant CIAA's request for use of the recreation center July 30 through August 11, 1991. So voted.

#5 - Copy of letter from Timothy A. Slavin, State Archivist, to the Town Clerk, Theresa C. Donovan, CMC re:  federal archives grant application: Councilor Richardson: The Town Clerk and her staff should be commended.  Councilor Southern (to Ms. Donovan): Are you happy with this proposal?  Ms. Donovan: Yes, very pleased. I understand the communication to be an approval at the first stage of review, with a suggestion that the archivist fees be allowed at a higher rate, but with the proposal of coordinating the effort with New Shoreham's project.  This would make sense since the survey proposals are very similar and our communities are proximal.

#7 - Letter from Paul Vieira requesting permission to sell back 160 hrs. of unused vacation: Councilor Anthony: Isn't this an administrative issue? Mr. Sutton: Yes, but I cannot control who writes letters; the union contract provides for sell-back, but I will probably recommend not buying this time back due to fiscal constraints.  Motion by Councilor Anthony, seconded by Councilor Brasil to forward a copy to the Administrator. So voted.

#9 - Letter from Buddy Sherman re:  town vehicles and beach south of lot 88: Mr. Sherman: I have been told of possible misuse of the gasoline pump; who gets free gas?  Who has keys?  I have heard stories.

Council President Calabretta: I take exception to accusations of abuse/misuse of Town facilities.

Councilor Brasil: We do have a policy in place regarding gasoline use; you can get a copy and a list of authorized users from Mr. Sutton; these questions can be answered.

Mr. Sherman: Regarding lot 88, how do I get information on what the Solicitor told the Council in detail about his investigation regarding the lot south of the dock; what did he tell you?

Council President Calabretta: That communication was dealt with in executive session, so it is not public.

Councilor Anthony: This has been forwarded to executive session under litigation.

Mr. Sherman: An investigation has been made; what does it show?

Motion by Councilor Anthony, seconded by Councilor Brasil to discuss this further in executive session.  So voted by three in favor, Councilors Calabretta and Southern opposed.

#11 - Letter from the Jamestown Lions Club requesting use of the Jamestown Country Club: Mr. Dutra: Correction, the function is scheduled for June 8; State Police take about eight weeks for approval on Las Vegas Night functions.

Councilor Richardson (to Mr. Sutton): Do we have liability insurance on that building? Mr. Sutton: Yes, general liability coverage.  Solicitor: You are covered, but they have to get their own coverage if they sell liquor. 

Mr. Dutra: We plan to utilize the Mistowskis for selling the liquor, so it will be their insurance.

Solicitor: If you are serving alcohol, the Town would require dram coverage, but you seem to be working around that. 

Mr. Dutra: If we cannot offer alcohol through Mistowskis' license, alcohol will not be served because we will not be able to afford the insurance.

Solicitor: Council should insist the Mistowskis have dram shop coverage; it may or may not be a requirement of their lease agreement.

Motion by Councilor Richardson, seconded by Councilor Anthony to approve the request, contingent upon resolution of the liquor insurance provision. So voted.

Ms. Donovan (to Mr. Dutra): If the Mistowskis (New England Golf Course Management, Inc.) provide your liquor service, will your patrons be going downstairs to get it or would the Mistowskis be setting up upstairs?

Mr. Dutra:  They would set up in the upstairs bar.

Ms. Donovan: That is prohibited under their license; their license is very site-specific and is valid on the lower level only.

Mr. Dutra: Can they get a one-day license for upstairs?

Ms. Donovan: Quoting RIGL 3-7-14 and 3-7-14.1, one day licenses are only available to organizations such as yours, but if the Lions Club was the licensee, insurance would have to be obtained in their name.

#12 - Notice of Administrative Hearing from Department of Environmental Management re:  application of Thomas Tyler (Plat 14, Lot 214): Councilor Anthony: Will the Town be represented?

Mr. Sutton: The hearing is tomorrow; we have sent a letter; the Town continues to oppose this application, and our original objections stand; we can arrange for the Building Official to attend if the Council wants; I understand he is going.

Mr. Powell: Most variances of this kind are granted, according to the record.

Mr. Sutton: This variance request has been turned down; this is an appeal of that decision; we have submitted a written statement to the hearing officer.

Council consensus: equally opposed.  Councilor Southern: Please be sure someone goes to the hearing.

Motion by Councilor Richarson, seconded by Councilor Anthony to receive all remaining communications. So voted. Remainder consisted of:



1)Letter from Phyllis Tiexiera, Commissioner of Jamestown Housing Authority re:  racism charges



4)Letter and copy of an article from Francis X. Flaherty re: financial problems faced by cities & towns



6)Copy of resolution from Richmond Town Council re: difficult ecomonic times

          8)Letter from Laszlo S. Siegmund re: condition of property on Narragansett Avenue


    10)Letter from Mike Ashworth of Herbert L. Emers, Inc. re:  Town insurance


    13)Memo from Advantage Research Corporation re: services available


NEW BUSINESS
One-Day License Application: Motion by Councilor Anthony, seconded by Councilor Richardson to approve the following one-day entertainment license application:




Applicant                               Type



Sally DeSalvo & Jim Sullivan
      Entertainment

So voted.

License Renewal Application:  Motion by Councilor Anthony, seconded by Councilor Richardson to grant the Peddlar renewal request subject to resolution of taxes.  So voted.




Applicant






Type



Terry's Weiner World        

    Peddlar

So voted.


OTHER COMMUNICATIONS
(none)


EXECUTIVE SESSION
Motion by Councilor Anthony, seconded by Councilor Brasil to enter executive session at 9:48 PM.  So voted.

Council returned to regular session at 10:50 PM.  Motion by 

Councilor Anthony, seconded by Councilor Richardson to keep the minutes of the executive session confidential. So voted. 

Motion by Councilor Anthony, seconded by Councilor Brasil to ask the Solicitor to forward a response to Mr. Sherman. 

Mr. Sutton: To be consistent, should the report be forwarded first to the Council? 

Councilor Anthony: No, the response should go to Mr. Sherman.  Motion so voted.

Motion by Councilor Brasil, seconded by Councilor Southern to make the "Hogan Report" public. So voted.


ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business before the Council, motion by Councilor Anthony, seconded by Councilor Richardson to adjourn the regular meeting at 10:52 PM.  So voted.

Attest:

Theresa C. Donovan, CMC

Town Clerk

xc:
Town Council Members (5)


Town Administrator

